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1.1
The CDRP receive ComPaSS reports monthly, setting out progress against the main crime types within Kettering Borough, but also against those categories of crime which feature in the Local Area Agreement, to which the Kettering CDRP is also contributing.

1.2
The principal conclusions from The ComPaSS report for the fourth quarter, April 2010 are:-

· 
Overall crime is down.
· 
Acquisitive crime.

Vehicle crime is well down and the long-term trend is sufficient to meet the target.

Domestic burglary is significantly up and the long-term trend is not sufficient to meet the target.  This applies similarly to repeat domestic burglaries.

· 
Violence and Assault with Injury, after several years of reduction have increased although the long-term trend is sufficient to meet the target.  However, violence in Kettering Town Centre has reduced but the long-term trend is not sufficient to meet the target.

· 
Criminal damage and anti-social behaviour incidents are both reducing.  The criminal damage long-term trend is sufficient to meet the target.  The percentage of residents who perceive a high-level of ASB in the local area has significantly reduced and the current position is below the target.  The position with residents who perceive teenagers hanging around as a fairly big or very big problem is, similarly, showing a significant reduction.

2.
INFORMATION

CDRP Three Year Strategy and partnership working

2.1
It is a responsibility or the CDRP to use intelligence-led business processes and a statutory requirement that the Partnership Plan must contain the priorities identified through the annual joint Strategic Assessment.  Following the Assessment carried out in 2009, the new priorities for the period 2010-13 were identified and agreed as follows:
· Anti-social behaviour and criminal damage (NCC lead)
· Serious acquisitive crime, i.e. domestic burglary, vehicle crime and robbery (Police lead)
· Alcohol related violence (KBC lead)
· Domestic abuse (KBC and Sunflower lead)
· Hate crime (NCC lead)
· Public confidence (overarching priority) (at CDRP level)
Delivery groups with identified Leads are either already in place or are in the process of being set up for each of the priorities.

2.2
The CDRP has continued to work towards achieving a “Hallmarks” standard of performance as per Home Office policy.  The Hallmarks cover a variety of tests, including the level of public engagement, the involvement and contribution of partners, protocols for joint working, project management and evaluation and communication.   There is continuous improvement through a local action plan.

The CDRP is well attended by partners from 11 agencies.

3.
Responding to Anti-social Behaviour

3.1
The Home Office have instituted a national programme to improve inter-agency responses to anti-social behaviour, following a tragic case in Hinckley in 2009, where a victim of ASB committed suicide.  They have set some over-arching principles and minimum standards and are expecting CDRPs (now to be referred to as Community Safety Partnerships) to agree and publish local standards.

3.2
At the same time, KBC had been appointed a trailblazer by CLG to look at responding to complaints of anti-social behaviour.  This work has enabled KBC and the CDRP to engage more effectively with partners, understand the current barriers to improving responsiveness and respond more rigorously to the Home Office agenda.

3.3
A series of multi-agency meetings have taken place with KBC taking the Lead role and the CDRP is delivering a minimum set of anti-social behaviour standards including: reducing perceptions of ASB year on year; regular updates for every community on what is being done to tackle ASB – including publicising ASBO’s to the local community, providing residents with a right of complaint to the CDRP/Community Safety Partnership if effective action is not taken by local agencies through existing channels; support and help for victims of ASB; taking reports of ASB seriously by recording and investigating all cases and committing to keeping victims informed of action taken; and ensuring better links between neighbourhood policing and other local partners to deal swiftly with problems.

3.4
The advice to residents on the Council’s (and partners’) websites has been comprehensively overhauled and improved and there will be further publicity in the summer about what partner agencies are doing, how victims of ASB can be helped and what standards agencies are working to.  This will be an ongoing programme of development.
4.
Progress on actions and outputs:- the 2009-12 Strategy
4.1
Drugs and Alcohol

4.1.1
Home Office funding has been secured for alcohol awareness training (£5k) and for diversionary activities (£6k).  Four Partnership Alcohol Awareness sessions have been delivered at KBC by CAN and Aquarius and these have been very well attended by a wide range of agencies.  Action 4 Schools multi-agency events have been organised and service providers continue to tackle hotspots for drug and alcohol abuse.

4.1.2
The work to reduce violence in the town centre has encompassed a wide range of partners and initiatives and there has been good engagement with publicans and the taxi trade.  Recent initiatives include:

-
a Pubwatch Executive Committee has been formed, mostly comprising the owners of the bigger pub and clubs, supported by Police and KBC to drive forward initiatives and ideas.  KBC has provided some additional finance and negotiated a “refund” of monies to Pubwatch from the Retail Crime Initiative to give Pubwatch the ability to develop initiatives (totaling £2k in this calendar year);
-
securing £10k Home Office funding for polycarbonate replacements in high risk licensed premises;

-
securing £12.5k Home Office funding to introduce body worn video cameras for use by door supervisors in high risk licensed premises;

-
using external funding, CCTV has been installed in a further 16 taxis;

-
a project to gather data from A&E about how people presenting with injuries come by these injuries and where.  Data is now available from the Ambulance Services, and the PCT has carried out a survey of A&E/hospital admissions.
4.1.3
A draft county-wide alcohol harm reduction strategy has been published and is a separate item on this agenda.
4.2
Vulnerable Young People

4.2.1
The CDRP has commissioned U-Turn to deliver parenting support in families where there is a developing trend of anti-social behaviour.  The programme started in autumn 2008, and is being funded, at approximately £11k a year into 2010/2011.  Parenting Orders, to accompany anti-social behaviour orders, will be sought where appropriate.

4.2.2
The CDRP, with NCC has commissioned outreach youth work in areas of the Borough where complaints of anti-social behaviour by young people are highest, including where this is a SCT priority.

4.2.3
Sports, and diversionary activities provided by the Borough Council during school holidays are more focused on priority areas, such as Avondale Grange and Highfields.  Although difficult to get the right young people involved numbers are increasing year on year.

4.3
Environment
4.3.1
Kleen Sweep again completed its coverage of the Borough during the year, and continues to be effective in tackling problems and is engaging partners and community groups.  Kleen Sweep spent a week in each of the five Safer Community Team areas.  There has been a heavy focus on graffiti removal and several garage areas have been re-painted.  In addition, several communities have been engaged through the National Big Tidy Up Campaign.

4.3.2
An effective system operates whereby Safer Community Teams identify environmental issues to the Council who then take the appropriate action and provide feedback to the SCT.

4.3.3
A number of Council Service Units and Kleen Sweep provide support for the Police with their regular Focused Activity Days/High Impact Days.

4.4
Offender Management and Repeat Victimisation

4.4.1
The Integrated Offender Management Project (IOM) is a plan of activities to reach the goal of a fully integrated offender management system across Northamptonshire.  The three strands are prevention, promoting compliance and reducing reoffending and there are clear links between all the local offender management strategies, e.g. MAPPA, PPO, Domestic Violence etc.

4.4.2
There is close working between KBC Housing Services and there are up to 4 KBC properties available for ex-offenders leaving prison, to help prevent them reverting to their former lifestyles.  It has been more challenging to provide a corresponding employment offer, but work is continuing to try and increase access to employment, education and training for prolific offenders.  There is an established mechanism for information sharing between Police, local authority and probation and other partners.

4.4.3
The Sunflower Centre supports victims of domestic abuse and is part funded by the police and KBC.  A sanctuary scheme has been developed to give victims a safe room in their homes, in cases where they are threatened by (usually) ex-partners, which has the merit of keeping them in their own homes.  Target hardening and personal household CCTV is also available to support victims.

4.4.4
A Northamptonshire Against Domestic Abuse event for professionals and public at the Corn Market Hall was a success.  During Domestic Abuse Week information was shown on KBC plasma screens, and posters and leaflets were widely displayed and distributed.

4.5
Community Cohesion

4.5.1
Current activity includes a variety of events and campaigns around hate crime and multi-cultural awareness raising.  JAG’s and community forums in neighbourhood renewal areas are being used to promote these and support them.  These projects have been effective, particularly amongst harder to reach groups.

4.5.2
Through KBC funding, 88 new Neighbourhood Watch Schemes have been set up in the Borough.  We now have 330 active schemes.  Schemes can not only cut crime and the opportunities for crime, but can also help and reassure those who live in fear of crime and encourage neighbourliness and closer communities.  It brings local people together and can make a real contribution to improving their lives.

4.5.3
The “Building Communities” project, continues, made up of KBC Housing, Community Services and Environmental team, Police, Fire Service, Primary Care Trust, Age Concern and other voluntary sector organisations and volunteers.  This multi-agency team “door knocks” houses in a particular area.  The aim is to improve the quality of life for people in hard to reach communities and let them know of the services available to them.

4.6
Acquisitive Crime
4.6.1
As mentioned above (4.5.2), KBC funding has increased the number of neighbourhood watch schemes to 330.
4.6.2
To prevent repeat victimization within Kettering Borough security has been upgraded in 122 homes, and 8 alleyways have been gated and made secure.

4.6.3
A further Smartwater rollout is planned to take place during April 2010.  In Kettering we have previously marked property with forensic coding in 577 homes, as a deterrent against domestic burglary.

4.6.4
Through funding secured from the Community Cashback Initiative which gives local people a say in how recovered criminal assets should be spent in their communities, a further 800 personal household CCTV cameras are currently being distributed.

4.6.5
Police, KBC and CCTV have worked together in developing the vehicle insecurity network whereby registered keepers are sent follow up letters and crime prevention advice.  152 letters have been sent out this year.
PURPOSE OF REPORT


Build Safer Communities is one of the priorities in the Sustainable Community Strategy. This report gives an update on performance against the actions and outputs in the Strategy and updates members on the new priorities for 2010-13.











